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11 August, 2020

Dear Parents and Carers

This letter contains important information regarding your child(ren) return to Bell’s Brae School. I appreciate it is quite lengthy but please take time to read and retain it for future reference. 
As per the letter you were sent last week, please remember that your child(ren) will attend on either Thursday 13 or Friday 14 August.   Full attendance will restart on Monday 17 August.
What happens when pupils arrive in the morning?
The school will be open from 0845 in the morning. Children should not be not be dropped off prior to this time as we are unable to provide supervision. When they arrive, children must make their way to their classroom where they will be supervised until the bell rings for the start of the school day at 0900. They are not to remain in the playground/outdoor areas. Children should enter through the following doors in the three storey block– 

	Pupils in classes on the bottom floor.
P1n, P1s, P2n, P2s and P3n


	The sliding door underneath the link.

	Pupils in classes on the middle floor
P3s, P4n, P4s, P5n and P5s
	The door nearest the staff carpark. Pupils may know it as the door at the bottom of the slope down from the P1-4 playground.

 

	Pupils in classes on the top floor
P6n, P6s, P7n and P7n
	The door that faces out to Gilbertson Road.

	Pupils who attend the ASN Department 
	The door next to Ms Murray’s office.  Pupils will be met by staff outside her door.


School staff will be on hand over the first few days to point you in the right direction and answer any questions you may have.

Foot pump operated hand sanitisers will be located at each of these doors and pupils will apply sanitiser before moving on to their classrooms.  Hand sanitiser will also be available in every classroom and at various points throughout the school.

On arrival in the classroom, pupils will hang their jackets and school bags the backs of their chairs before being asked to wash their hands.

ASN Provision
Local and national guidance advises that we make every effort to keep children and young people within the same groups as far as possible throughout the day.  Therefore, pupils who currently have a split placement between ASN and mainstream that sees them spend the majority of their time in the ASN Department will, for the next two weeks, remain with their ASN class group for the full day.  We appreciate that this will impact on the social interactions of some pupils but we must prioritise their physical health and well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic and especially during these early days of our return to school.
What do pupils need to bring?
We have been advised that pupils are not required to wear face coverings in school. However, if your child wishes to wear one they can do so.
Pupils should bring the minimum amount of personal possessions with them each day and these must not be shared with other pupils. We will provide a named ‘zippable’ folder for every child containing all the key items of stationery, e.g. pencils, rubbers, colouring pens, glue sticks, etc. so the need to handle shared resources is removed.  This will be kept in a child’s tray in their classroom and not touched by other children.
Children can bring a labelled water bottle with them which can be refilled in school. Drinking directly from water fountains will not be able to happen.

Children should also take a snack with them each day as we will not be operating a tuck shop service.  Ideally, this should be a small and healthy snack to eat during morning interval.

On the days pupils have PE, they should wear suitable clothing for physical exercise as we are unable to use changing rooms at this time. This could be tracksuit bottoms, joggers, running tights, leggings, etc. Please remember to wear trainers on this day!  Teachers will share timetable information with classes at the end of this week so you know when they’ll need this type of clothing. In line with current guidance, PE lessons will all be taking place outside so a hoodie or jumper would also be advised.

We are currently still in the process of recruiting an ASN PE teacher so there will be some impact on this provision until an appointment is made.

Art aprons can be sent in if you wish. Again, these will be stored in pupils’ trays and not touched/worn by others.

Break times
This is where some of the biggest changes will be taking place for our pupils and again they are being implemented with the children’s best interests at heart.  Morning interval and lunch break will be staggered to ensure that pupils are playing in designated areas across the school with children from their own year group only, i.e. P1n and P1s will play together, P2n and P2s will play together and so on.  ASN classes will also remain within their groups for play times.
	
	Morning Break
	Lunch break

	P1 – 4 classes
	1030 - 1045
	1215 – 1245*



	P5 – 7 classes
	1050 - 1105
	1255 - 1340


*An additional 15 minute break will take place during the afternoon for P1 -4 classes to ensure equity with the older classes.
Pupils will be asked to wash their hands before and after eating and on their return to the classroom from playing outside.

Unless it is unsafe to do so, we will be looking to have all pupils outside at break times.

Lunches

As mentioned above, we will be staggering lunch times, with the P1-4 classes and pupils from the ASN Department receiving their lunches a little earlier than the P5-7 classes. The Local Authority catering service will not be providing hot meals at this time but packed lunches will be prepared for pupils wishing to have a ‘school dinner’.  Any previously notified dietary requirements will be observed in the preparation of lunches. Packed lunches can be brought from home. Ms Murray may contact the parents of some children attending the ASN Department to specifically discus their dietary needs.
Another big change will see lunches being eaten in the classrooms. Again, this is to limit the times when large groups are liable to meet in the school. Learning materials will be stored away and school staff will wipe down tables prior to eating.  Hands will be washed before and after food has been consumed and adult supervision will be present in every classroom.

Here is a sample menu that has been shared with us by the Catering service – 

	
	Primary Packed Lunch Menu

	
	Monday 
	Tuesday 
	Wednesday 
	Thursday 
	Friday 

	Main 
	Tuna/egg/

cheese sandwich 
	Pasta salad 
	Sausage roll 
	Chicken goujons and dip 
	Chicken / tuna wrap 

	Side 
	Salad 
	Breadsticks 
	Cheese cubes 
	Vegetable sticks 
	Boiled egg 

	Snack 
	Tray bake 
	Muffin 
	Flapjack 
	Fairy cake 
	Cheese & crackers 

	Fruit 
	Apple 
	Banana 
	Melon 
	Grapes 
	Fruit salad 

	Water 
	Water 
	Water 
	Water 
	Water 
	Water


Home time

This will continue to be 1500. Pupils on the different floors will leave by the same doors they entered through in the morning. If siblings are to walk home together after school, I would ask that you discuss this with your children so that they are clear on where to go. 

Parents of pupils in Primary 1 should remember that their children should be collected by 1255 until Friday 4 September.  Mrs Tait will provide further information on the collection arrangements for our new P1 classes separately. 
School staff will make every effort to ensure that nothing is left behind at the end of the day! However, please encourage your children to remember to take home water bottles, lunch boxes, etc. if these have been brought from home.
National advice is very clear in stating that parents/carers should be discouraged from gathering immediately outside the school. I really do appreciate how difficult this will be, especially given the traffic congestion that surrounds Bell’s Brae. If you feel it is safe and appropriate, it may be a good idea to arrange to meet your children at an identified point outside the school environment – school staff will be more than happy to remind children of this type of arrangement if it is one you choose to follow.

Transport

Pupils who live in Bressay should have received information detailing their journeys to and from school – please get in touch if you haven’t.  Existing measures for the supervision of Bressay children after 1500 will be adapted in line with the current situation.

I appreciate that several of our pupils access the ‘Town Service’ both in the morning and in the afternoon. As this is not school transport, the national guidance for travelling on public transports will need to be adhered to. 

The families of pupils who attend the ASN Department will also have received information about transport. Please contact Ms Murray if you have any questions about this.
Visitors to school

We are having to ask that visitors to school should only be for essential purposes. However, if you feel you need to visit, please contact the school in the first instance so that arrangements can be made.  If you do have to come into school, please remember to wear a face covering and report directly to the main school office.
Feeling unwell?

Remember that the main symptoms of COVID-19 to look out for are 

· a new, continuous cough
· fever/high temperature
· a loss of, or change in, sense of smell or taste. 
If you, or a member of your family, exhibit any of these, please stay at home and immediately refer to the Test and Protect programme at https://www.healthyshetland.coc/health-topics/news/uk-government-testing-scheme-up-and-running-in-shetland 

If your child will not be in school due to illness, whether COVID-19 related or not, please contact the school office in line with our absence management procedures.

Should your child start to feel unwell in school, please be assured that we have systems in place to support them.  I would remind you that it is essential that we have accurate and up to date contact details for you, including any emergency contact details. Please contact the school if these have changed.
And finally...
I realise that this has been a long and perhaps ‘wordy’ letter, but I hope it answers the most common ‘need to know’ things.  If I have missed something, or you have any questions, please get in touch and someone will get back to you.
I will write again to you shortly with more information about what happens next as and when we receive local and national guidance on this ever changing situation. 
We understand the impact these measures will have on the children who attend Bell’s Brae and, like everyone else, we will endeavour to get back to normal as soon as we safely can. 

However, I want to finish by saying that we truly are looking forward to welcoming our pupils, new and old, back into Bell’s Brae.  School is a very strange place to be without children – they make it interesting, they can make it challenging but most importantly... they make it fun!

Take care, stay safe and be kind.

Melvyn
Melvyn Clark

Acting Head Teacher
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